

# Corndel Ltd

## Progress monitoring report

**Unique reference number:** 1278673

Name of lead inspector: Sue Hasty, Her Majesty's Inspector

**Inspection dates:** 17–18 February 2021

**Type of provider:** Independent learning provider

110 Highgate Studio

Address: 53–79 Highgate Road

London NW5 1TL



# Monitoring visit: main findings

### Context and focus of visit

Corndel Ltd received a new provider monitoring visit in July 2018. At that time, inspectors made progress judgements under three themes.

This monitoring visit focused on the extent to which leaders and those responsible for governance are taking effective action to provide education and training in the current circumstances. It was undertaken as outlined in the operational note on visits carried out from January 2021 and with reference to the further education and skills handbook.

These visits are to help learners, parents, employers and government understand how providers are meeting the needs of learners in this period, including those with high needs and those with special educational needs and/or disabilities.

Following changes to government guidance and the imposition of COVID-19 (coronavirus) lockdown restrictions, inspectors carried out this monitoring activity remotely. As a result, the range of evidence available to inspectors was narrower than would be the case during an on-site inspection. Therefore, this report provides a more limited level of assurance.

The impact of COVID-19 has been taken into account in the findings and progress judgement below. Inspectors did not evaluate leaders' response to COVID-19 during the spring and summer of 2020, when the provider was not open to all learners and there were no national expectations regarding remote education.

#### Theme

What progress are leaders and those responsible for governance making to ensure that staff teach a curriculum and provide support to meet learners' needs, including the provision of remote/online learning?

**Reasonable progress** 

Leaders changed the structure of the curriculum effectively when learning moved entirely online during the period of national restrictions. As a result of feedback from learners and employers, leaders altered the timings of workshop sessions. Staff now run workshops in the morning and repeat them in the afternoon. This gives learners the flexibility to learn at a time that suits them. A small minority of apprentices whom inspectors spoke with find it difficult to do all their off-the-job training in work time due to the pressures of their jobs.



Staff work closely with employers to adapt the curriculum to meet the needs of learners, which helps them to be more effective when at work. On level 4 data analyst apprenticeships, for instance, professional development experts (PDEs) incorporate new programming languages and coding skills to help learners with work tasks. On leadership and management apprenticeships, PDEs brought the project management unit forward in the order of the course. By doing this, learners have the skills and knowledge needed to work on current projects.

PDEs identify clearly the gaps in learners' knowledge and skills. They question learners carefully to check their professional knowledge, and plan learning to close these gaps. For example, when learners did not have the opportunity to develop their skills in carrying out appraisals in the workplace, PDEs ran additional workshops to cover this topic.

Learners value the skills they gain during the apprenticeship. On leadership and management courses, learners gain confidence in giving constructive feedback to members of their team. PDEs skilfully help learners to refine their presentation skills by pointing out common verbal mistakes. Learners understand that to improve, they need to continually practise, record and review their presentations.

Employers speak positively about the benefits learners bring to their business as a result of the apprenticeship. Learners on leadership and management courses develop good project management skills. This includes writing project initiation documents, and managing and communicating with stakeholders. Consequently, employers report an increase in projects delivered on time.

In a few cases, PDEs do not check how well apprentices understand how to improve their English skills. Although PDEs identify learners' errors, they do not check whether learners understand the reason behind the mistakes they make, or how to avoid making the same mistakes again.

Learners struggle to remember the information they receive about safeguarding topics beyond the first session on their apprenticeship. Leaders have developed resources for PDEs to use when teaching learners about online safety and the dangers of radicalisation and extremism. PDEs, however, are not clear about when to teach these subjects on their courses. Consequently, apprentices are slow to develop their knowledge of wider safeguarding topics.

Leaders make effective use of management information to help them monitor learners' progression through their apprenticeship. They share the information with staff and send monthly reports to employers. Employers and staff use these reports to identify when learners fall behind. They work together to agree plans for learners to catch up. At monthly review meetings, PDEs helpfully check with learners whether plans are achievable and support them to make changes when needed.

Since the previous monitoring visit, leaders have revised the governance arrangements. A recently established 'excellence committee', chaired by an education specialist who is independent of Corndel Ltd, met for the first time earlier



in the year. Committee members do not have the range of management information available to them to be able to challenge robustly and support leaders on what they need to do better. However, they identify accurately that the proportion of learners who stay on their course needs to increase.

PDEs value the training they have had to help them improve their teaching and professional skills. Where PDEs do not have a teaching qualification, leaders provide them with this training.

Learners appreciate the coaching and guidance they receive from PDEs to help them with the next steps in their careers. As a result, a few learners successfully progress into new roles and gain promotion.

Leaders and those responsible for governance should take further action to:

- ensure that learners at all employers are given the opportunity to complete their training in work hours
- strengthen governance arrangements so that leaders are further challenged and helped to assess what they need to do better, and to make the improvements.



If you are not happy with the inspection or the report, you can complain to Ofsted.

The Office for Standards in Education, Children's Services and Skills (Ofsted) regulates and inspects to achieve excellence in the care of children and young people, and in education and skills for learners of all ages. It regulates and inspects childcare and children's social care, and inspects the Children and Family Court Advisory and Support Service (Cafcass), schools, colleges, initial teacher training, further education and skills, adult and community learning, and education and training in prisons and other secure establishments. It assesses council children's services, and inspects services for children looked after, safeguarding and child protection.

If you would like a copy of this document in a different format, such as large print or Braille, please telephone 0300 123 1231, or email enquiries@ofsted.gov.uk.

You may reuse this information (not including logos) free of charge in any format or medium, under the terms of the Open Government Licence. To view this licence, visit www.nationalarchives.gov.uk/doc/open-government-licence/, write to the Information Policy Team, The National Archives, Kew, London TW9 4DU, or email: psi@nationalarchives.gsi.gov.uk.

This publication is available at <a href="http://reports.ofsted.gov.uk/">http://reports.ofsted.gov.uk/</a>.

Interested in our work? You can subscribe to our monthly newsletter for more information and updates: http://eepurl.com/iTrDn.

Piccadilly Gate Store Street Manchester M1 2WD

T: 0300 123 1231

Textphone: 0161 618 8524 E: enquiries@ofsted.gov.uk W: www.gov.uk/ofsted

© Crown copyright 2021